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Inside Stories

Retro Town 
Fair, p.12

Moechella Event 
Info, p.12

See MAGLEV, page  8

See ERHS, page  2

See ELECTION, page  6

What Goes On
Saturday, September 26
10 a.m. National Public Lands 
Day event (See city ad for 
details.)
Monday, September 28 
8 p.m. Council Meeting
Tuesday, September 29
7 p.m. Police Town Hall 
Wednesday, September 30 
7 p.m. Special Meeting: Up-
date from Comptroller Fran-
chot’s Office
All meetings are vir tual . 
See the meetings calendar at  
greenbeltmd.gov for agendas 
and information on public par-
ticipation in these meetings. 

Supporters gather outside the Police Station on Friday, September 18. See story, page 9.
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At its September 14 meeting 
the Greenbelt City Council con-
sidered two plans to oppose the 
SCMaglev train. They will also 
send a letter in opposition to a 
potential statue garden in Green-
belt Park.

Council was supportive of 
staff proposals to oppose the 
maglev project. The first maglev 
agenda item was a step toward 
creating a task force to oppose 
the train. The task force would 
lead efforts including public out-
reach and partnerships with other 
organizations.

Much of council’s discussion 
of the task force revolved around 
its composition. Councilmember 
Rodney Roberts suggested that all 
members of the Forest Preserve 
Advisory Board be included on 

Council Considers Anti-Maglev 
Strategy, Reopening, Statues

by Allison Mollenkamp

the task force, since the city’s 
Forest Preserve could be ad-
versely affected by maglev. “They 
are uniquely situated to have a 
lot of information about the For-
est Preserve in general,” Roberts 
said. “They’ve been working on 
all the various items. They know, 
they have access to, you know, 
what plants are there and animals 
and endangered species.”

Other councilmembers sug-
gested the board should include 
representatives of the Youth Ad-
visory Committee, council and 
local homeowners’ associations. 
Council asked staff to prepare a 
resolution creating the task force 
to be voted on at the next regular 
council meeting.

With the 2020-2021 school 
year beginning on August 31, the 
Eleanor Roosevelt High School 
(ERHS) community is adjust-
ing to a full semester of virtual 
learning. 

ERHS is operating on their 
normal 8:45 a.m. to 3:20 p.m. 
eight-period bell schedule for 
live classes, with Wednesdays 
reserved for asynchronous work 
and enrichment if necessary. This 
plan will be in place until Janu-
ary 29. Prince George’s County 
Public Schools (PGCPS) will 
reevaluate in December and de-
termine whether it is safe for 
students and teachers to return to 
school for hybrid instruction or 
continue virtually. 

Both students and teachers 
say that the most difficult part 
of switching to online learning 
is the inability to form new rela-
tionships. For freshmen and new 
students, it is especially important 
to not only make new friends but 
build relationships for academic 
support. Freshman Sasha Sehgal 
says that the most difficult part of 

Distance Learning at ERHS:
Virtual Reality Relationships

by Amy Lepore

A basket of goodies from 
Bobo’s Oat Bars, a hand-woven 
Indian rug, three bags of compost 
and private lessons on everything 
from playing the guitar to parent-
ing: these are just some of the 
unique items and experiences that 
can be found at the New Deal 
Café’s online fundraising auction, 

New Deal Auction Over $12K 
Mark, Wins Best of D.C. Award

by Julia Arbutus

called Let’s Make a New Deal, 
sponsored by Beltway Plaza. The 
auction is live until September 26 
and has made more than $12,250 
in the past two weeks to support 
the Café’s operation. This brings 
the total to 81.7 percent of the 
current auction goal of $15,000.

The cooperative eatery and 

music venue in Roosevelt Center 
shut its doors in March due to 
safety concerns amid the early 
days of the coronavirus pan-
demic. Even though the Café’s 
food contractor, DC Vegan, has 
reopened for takeout and, more 

Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página 
web www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com. 

For a while it seemed as 
though this new tripartite method 
of voting would be too strange 
and too complicated to work, 
especially on the short notice 
provided by a pandemic, but 
one by one the pieces are fall-
ing into place. This article will 
provide the basics on the when 
and where of these methods, but 
much more information is avail-
able on the website of the Prince 
George’s County Board of Elec-
tions at princegeorgescountymd.
gov/1691/Voter-Information or by 
contacting staff at 301-341-7300. 
Questions about mail-in ballots 
can also be addressed by email to 
atboeabsenteevoting@co.pg.md.us.

Some things must be done 
regardless of what method of vot-
ing is planned.  One is to register 
to vote or to correct your address 
or name listing if you are not 
already registered correctly. The 
deadline for registering is 5 p.m. 
on Tuesday, October 13. Resi-

Election 2020

Everything You Need to Know 
About Voting in the 2020 Election

by Kathleen Gallagher
The forecourt at Eleanor Roosevelt High School  is deserted.
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virtual learning is “not being able 
to talk to new people,” including 
teachers and students. A benefit 
from being in a physical class-
room is that it allows students 

A chalk drawing in Greenbelt memorializes Justice Ruth 
Bader Ginsburg.
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dents may register to vote online 
if they have a Maryland driver’s 
license or MVA-issued ID card. 
Otherwise an application form is 

available on the website in Eng-
lish or Spanish that can be filled 
out, signed and then mailed, 

http://greenbeltmd.gov
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/1691/Voter-Information
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/1691/Voter-Information
mailto:atboeabsenteevoting@co.pg.md.us
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Letters to the Editor

Se Habla Español
Vaya a nuestra página web 
greenbeltnewsreview.com  

para ver artículos en español.

See our website,  
greenbeltnewsreview.com,  
for articles in Spanish.
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Greenbelt News Review 
Needs Your Help.

• Circulation manager
Coordinates distribution 
of GNR within the City 
of Greenbelt. Must be 
well-organized, like work-
ing with youth and able 
to complete a simple 
MS Excel table. Weekly 
commitment is a mere 1 
to 2 hours on average, 
usually leading up to 
Thursday. Can be done 
from home. Interactions 
involve email or phone 
communication-no direct 
contact.
Would suit local college 
student,  home-based 
worker/parent or senior. 
Small pay, big satisfac-
tion.
Volunteers are eligible 
to receive patronage 
dividends, which are 
not equivalent to a 
wage
To apply or for more 
information, email editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com 
or call 207-952-7555

Greenbelter 
Longevity?

A recent headline in the AARP 
Bulletin (September 2020, Vol. 
61, No. 7) caught my eye:  Liv-
able Communities May Stretch 
Life Span. The first paragraph 
stated new research findings: 
“Want to live to 100?  Reside 
in a place with lots of paths and 
walkways, and surround yourself 
with people of all ages.” I was 
immediately struck by how well 
this preferred residence described 
Greenbelt.

Oler Amram, the senior au-
thor of the study and an assistant 
professor at the Elson S. Floyd 
College of Medicine, Washington 
State University, said, “What 
we have found is that people 
are more likely to live longer in 
higher walkability neighborhoods 
with more work-age diversity.”

If we needed yet another good 
reason to be in Greenbelt, here’s 
another example – and a bit of 
good news during our current 
challenging times.

Dianne Niedner

ERHS continued from page 1

and teachers to interact in real 
time and learn from one another, 
an aspect that is lacking in vir-
tual classrooms.  Heather Seyler, 
English teacher at ERHS, states 
that, “energy and … ideas from 
students are what make teaching 
worth it. However, planning les-
sons for virtual school involves 
twice the energy from teachers 
and makes it twice as hard for 
students to communicate their 
input.”  

“Small, one-on-one, relation-
ship-building moments like hall-
way conversations are hard to 
build into online learning,” adds 
Seyler.  

Many ERHS students struggle 
to maintain the same quality of 
learning while being stuck at 
home. Working from a computer 
for seven hours is draining and 
provides less variety and physi-
cal breaks than in-person school. 
Without the ability to transition 
from classroom to classroom, 
students are stuck in the mo-
notony of their restricted home 
workspaces. Senior Colleen Gunn 
says, “it feels really weird to sit 
on Zoom for hours and not re-
ally talk to anyone for the whole 
time.” 

Virtual learning also limits 
teachers’ ability to cater to all 
students, and many students with 
hands-on learning styles are suf-
fering. Lab work in science class-
es is nearly impossible and en-
gaging discussions are challeng-
ing over unreliable technology. “I 
think the teachers are trying their 
best to keep the quality the same, 
but there are so many things 
that you can only do in person,” 
states junior Cynthia Rego. 

Teachers also struggle to reach 
their students as well as they 
have in past school years. “I 
feel like in some classes I’m just 
talking to a wall,” says Kenneth 
Robertson, a government teacher 
at ERHS. Without the ability to 
walk around the classroom and 
observe students complete their 
work, teachers wonder whether 
their students are absorbing ev-
erything they teach. 

“I took for granted how easy 
it was for me to putz around 
checking homework or some 
other assignment and pick up 
tidbits from each student to re-
late back to throughout the year,” 
adds Robertson. 

Students were able to pick up 

textbooks and Chromebooks from 
ERHS before the school year 
began, but many of them are still 
lacking necessary supplies. Times 
to pick up supplies were assigned 
alphabetically based on a person’s 
last name and some students 
are still missing textbooks and 
computers. Students and teachers 
understand that ERHS is working 
to obtain these materials as soon 
as possible, but the shortage still 
hinders learning. As a solution, 
online versions of textbooks are 
provided for some classes, but 
many students prefer to read 
from physical copies to limit 
excess screen time. At home, 
Wi-Fi and connectivity issues 
present a problem for everyone, 
but both students and staff assert 
that it’s important to be patient 
and understanding of everyone’s 
problems. 

However, in true Roosevelt 
fashion, many students and teach-
ers are seeking out positivity 
despite all of the negativity they 
face. Sleeping in, avoiding a busy 
commute, taking advantage of 
flexible scheduling and getting 
extra time at home with loved 
ones are just a few of the things 
that members of the ERHS com-
munity are enjoying right now. 
Students are working to keep in 
contact with old friends and make 
new friends in their classes, while 
teachers are reaching out to each 
other for help and making efforts 
to get to know their new stu-
dents. Many students and teachers 
recommend sticking to a schedule 
to maintain a sense of normalcy. 
Junior Melanie Valenzuela says 
it is necessary to “take it one 
day at a time” and Seyler agrees, 
saying that “small victories are 
important to celebrate.”

All of ERHS is extremely 
appreciative of the group effort 
it takes to make virtual learning 
successful. “Witnessing all of 
the effort and dedication that the 
teachers, administration, coun-
selors, students and many other 
people put into online learning 
makes me so thankful and joyful. 
It pushes me to do my best and 
view online learning in a much 
better perspective,” affirmed ju-
nior Abby Lopez-Freire.

Amy Lepore, who wrote the 
story and Divya Chappa, the 
photographer, are students at 
ERHS and members of the Raider 
Review, the school’s newspaper.

On Wednesday, September 9, 
District 2 Board of Education 
(BOE) member Joshua Thomas 
visited the Greenbelt City Coun-
cil to apprise them of how Prince 
George’s County Public Schools 
(PGCPS) are adapting in this 
period of the COVID-19 pan-
demic. He was joined by BOE 
District Liaison Juan Mercedes. 
Thomas reported that there have 
been many challenges alongside 
“small victories (to be) proud of 
and happy about.”

Thomas said that the BOE 
is moving ahead with its most 
recent reopening plan, with the 
following timeline: 

• August 31 to January 29, 
2021. Distance learning for all 
grade levels.

• By the third week of No-
vember. Report to Maryland 

Board of Education Member
Talks School with Council

by Mathew Arbach

State Department of Education 
(MSDE) on date to reopen build-
ings – if safe to do so, PGCPS 
will offer families the option to 
continue distance learning or 
begin hybrid instruction for the 
remainder of the school year. 

• February 1, 2021, to the end 
of the school year. Depending on 
conditions, PGCPS will imple-
ment a hybrid staggered sched-
ule with two days of in-person 
learning and three days of dis-
tance learning.  Full-time distance 
learning will continue for those 
students who opt in.

School Meals
Meal distribution, on Mondays 

and Wednesdays from 10 a.m. to 
1 p.m. for 2- to 18-year-olds, has 
resumed, with all schools, includ-
ing those in Greenbelt, serving 
as pickup sites. To find more 

information on this program, refer 
online to pgcps.org.

In the coming weeks, addi-
tional technology distribution will 
occur.

Building Relationships
In order to “build strong rela-

tionships with your school com-
munity,” said Thomas, the BOE 
has encouraged attending virtual 
Back to School Nights; commu-
nicating with teachers through 
email, Google Classroom and 
ClassDojo (parents can request 
a phone appointment); attending 
virtual PTA/PTO/PTSA meetings; 
and attending principal and other 
virtual events such as technology 
trainings.

Parents can build a supportive 
network through a buddy system 
with the parents of their child-
rens’ classmates as a go-to person 
when they have questions about 
assignments and schedules; form 
a learning pod, safety permitting, 
where parents take turns manag-
ing the school day, if they are 
unable to stay home themselves; 
and attend PGCPS Tele Town 
Hall Calls and virtual events like 

See SCHOOLS, page  11

visit  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
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Community Events
Children’s Art Classes
At Greenbelt Recreation

Greenbelt  Recreation has 
a full fall schedule of online 
children and teen art classes. 
Classes range from two to six 
meetings, so you can try out 
something small if you’re worried 
about adding another item to your 
child’s busy day. 

Art Explorers Club: Maryland 
Wildlife, taught by Rachel Cross, 
starts on October 15 and runs 
for five weeks. Participants will 
make art as they learn about local 
animals and their native habitat. 

L e a h  C o h e n  w i l l  b e 
teaching a series of Visionary 
Art Workshops, each just two 
meetings. The next workshop, 
Spirit Animals, starts on October 
12. Participants will learn about 
the alebrijes, or spirit animals, 
of Oaxaca and make one of their 
own. 

Other children’s art classes 
teach puppetry, polymer clay, 
printmaking and illustration. Teen 
classes include a painting class, 
sewing classes and polymer clay 
jewelry. For full class listings go 
to greenbeltmd.gov/recreation, 
and click on Fall Classes.  

Visit Art Studios
The Greenbelt Recreation 

ARTS program will sponsor a 
fall Open Studio Tour on Sunday, 
October 4, starting at 1 p.m. A 
series of 10- to 15-minute studio 
visits will take place live on 
Instagram. Artists in residence 
at the Community Center, plus 
additional Greenbelt artists, 
will welcome guests to their 
creative workspaces and share 
their artwork. Several artists offer 
online shopping opportunities 
a n d  a c c e p t  a p p o i n t m e n t s 
for  individual  viewing and 
consultation. The full line-up, 
including links, will be posted 
next week on the Greenbelt 
Vi r tua l  Recrea t ion  Center : 
greenbeltmd.gov/recreat ion. 
For more information, contact 
ndewald@greenbeltmd.gov.

Take a Virtual Trip 
To the Moon Thursday

To help celebrate International 
Observe the Moon Night this 
year, the Astronomical Society 
of Greenbelt (ASG) is hosting a 
special one-hour Zoom show on 
our solar system companion, the 
Moon.  The presentation starts 
at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, Sep-
tember 24. Geared toward both 
children and adults, this show 
is centered around a virtual trip 
to the Moon.  The event is, as 
always, open to the public.  The 
Zoom link is posted on the ASG 
home page, greenbeltastro.org. 
Children of all ages are welcome 
to attend.  Questions and com-
ments during the course of the 
show are encouraged.

Meditation Classes
A series of mindful medita-

tion classes will start Thursday, 
October 1. Classes are based on 
the premise, as stated by Thich 
Nhat Hanh, that, “To meditate is 
to bring body and mind back to 
the present moment so that you 
do not miss your appointment 
with life.”

This five-week class will sup-
port establishing a meditation 
practice to enhance well-being 
and relationships. The first three 
weeks will share foundational 
mindfulness practices for work-
ing with challenging thoughts, 
emotions and physical discomfort. 
The last two weeks will introduce 
skills for bringing mindfulness 
into personal and professional 
relationships. 

The class will be held online 
from 4 to 5:15 p.m. each Thurs-
day in October through Zoom. It 
is offered at no charge; donations 
are accepted but not required.  
Register by Wednesday, Septem-
ber 30, to receive the Zoom link 
and course materials. 

This introductory class will be 
offered by Heidi Schuttenberg, 
Ph.D.  She has practiced medita-
tion for 35 years and is currently 
a mentor in the Year of Living 
Mindfully program led by Jona-
than Foust.  She is completing a 
two-year Mindfulness Meditation 
Teacher Certification Program 
with Tara Brach and Jack Korn-
field. Contact Schuttenberg with 
any questions about the class at 
heidi.schuttenberg@gmail.com.

Free Student Meals
At Greenbelt Schools

Meal pickup and delivery will 
be free for all Prince George’s 
County Public Schools (PGCPS) 
students through Thursday, De-
cember 31. All schools in Green-
belt serve as meal distribution 
sites. Students picking up meals 
do not need identification. Par-
ents and guardians should bring a 
student ID or most recent report 
card. It is possible to collect for 
others by bringing the appropriate 
student numbers.

Multi-day meals are available 
for pickup Mondays and Wednes-
days between 10 a.m. and 1 p.m. 

Visit the PGCPS website, 
pgcps.org, for more information 
and a list of delivery locations.

Art and Craft Fair
Call for Artists

Applications are being ac-
cepted through Wednesday, Sep-
tember 30 for Greenbelt Recre-
ation’s 2020 Festival of Lights 
Juried Art and Craft Fair.  The 
show will take place online this 
year from Friday, November 27 
through Sunday, December 20. 
Participation is open to fine art-
ists and crafts persons in all me-
dia, as well as writers, musicians, 
filmmakers, youth and nonprofit 
groups. Information is available 
at greenbeltmd.gov/arts.

At the Library
A full schedule of upcoming 

virtual events hosted by Prince 
George’s  County Memorial 
Library System (PGCMLS) 
may be accessed at pgcmls.info/
virtual-events.

Customers with questions are 
invited to call Ask a Librari-
an at 240-455-5451 or email  
askalibrarian@pgcmls.info with 
questions. Library staff are avail-
able by phone Tuesdays 1 to 8 
p.m., Wednesdays through Fri-
days 1 to 6 p.m. and Saturdays 
1 to 5 p.m. 

The library has also featured 
local authors on a weekly basis 
through the Antoine & Friends: 
Local Children’s Authors Series 
and Local Authors Series every 
Saturday at 10 a.m. All programs 
are on PGCMLS YouTube and 
made possible by the PGCMLS 
Foundation.

Educational Resources
The library supports learning 

from home with a wide array 
of online educational resources 
for students in grades K to 12. 
The library recently launched 
the new Resources for Learning 
from Home portal at pgcmls.info/
school. The portal complements 
the library’s Homework Support 
Suite to enhance the virtual learn-
ing experience for local students.

All Prince George’s County 
Public Schools (PGCPS) students 
have access to the library’s on-
line resources with their LINK 
card number. When accessing the 
online library and prompted for 
a library card number, students 
should use their 9-digit LINK 
card number with PGCPS in front 
(for example, PGCPS100100100). 
No library card sign-up is re-
quired. Students’ pin numbers are 
the last four digits of their LINK 
card number. Adults may register 
for a free virtual library card at 
pgcmls.info.

Requesting Books
Hold requests for up to 50 

items can made be via catalog.
pgcmls.info/polaris or 240-455-
5451. Patrons are notified when 
the items they requested are 
available so they can schedule a 
pickup appointment. Pickup by 
pedestrians or by bicyclists must 
be indicated when scheduling a 
pickup time. All patrons picking 
up items must wear a mask.

At the Greenbelt Library re-
turned items must be placed in 
the returned book slot to the right 
of the lower entrance. Items need 
to be in quarantine for seven 
days before they are checked 
in and processed, so they may 
temporarily appear as overdue in 
patrons’ accounts. The library is 
now fine-free: all existing over-
due fines have been waived.

Toastmasters Meet
Online Wednesdays

The Greenbelt Toastmasters 
Club has gone virtual. Those 
i n t e r e s t e d  i n  i m p r o v i n g 
communication or leadership 
skills are invited to join online 
or by phone every first, third and 
fifth Wednesday of the month 
at 7:30 p.m. Find details for 
joining remotely at greenbelt.
toastmastersclubs.org.

International Observe the 
Moon Night is an annual world-
wide celebration of lunar science 
and exploration. One day each 
year, everyone on Earth is invited 
to unite to observe and learn 
about the moon and its connec-
tion to planetary science, and to 
share personal and community 
connections with the moon.

The public is invited to virtu-
ally attend NASA Goddard Space 
Flight Center’s International Ob-
serve the Moon Night 2020 on 
Saturday, September 26 from 7 
to 8 p.m. The event will feature 
40 minutes of engaging pre-
recorded content – presentations, 
demonstrations, video – and 20 
minutes of dedicated Q&A with 
NASA scientists and engineers. 
NASA experts will also be online 
throughout the event to answer 
questions. It will be streamed via 
NASA TV, the Goddard Visitor 
Center Facebook page and on 
the NASA Goddard YouTube 
channel. 

International Observe the 
Moon Night is always held near 
a first-quarter moon, which means 
that the near side of the moon is 

Goddard Hosts International
Observe the Moon Night

by Terri Rutledge

about half-illuminated. A first-
quarter moon is great for eve-
ning observing as it rises in the 
afternoon and is high above the 
horizon in the evening. Dark gray 
seas of cooled lava called mare 
are visible to the naked eye. 

The simplest way to observe 
the moon is simply to look up. 
The moon is the brightest object 
in the night sky and the second 
brightest in the daytime sky; it 
can be seen from all around the 
world.

Some celebrate the day with 
hands-on activities, such as mak-
ing impact crater models, moon 
cookies or scale models of the 
solar system. Draw, paint, or 
sculpt the moon; sing moon 
songs; read moon stories; or 
compose lunar poetry. Review the 
NASA-Goddard viewing guide 
for more tips on lunar observing!

International Observe the 
Moon Night is sponsored by 
NASA’s Lunar Reconnaissance 
Orbiter mission and the Solar 
System Exploration Division of 
NASA’s Goddard Space Flight 
Center, with many contributors.

Located on Hamilton Place across from the GHI building, 
“Henry’s Hollow” gets its name from John Henry Jones, 
avid gardener, who worked his plot here for many years 
beginning around 1980.  He retired from active garden-
ing in 2016.
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mailto:ndewald@greenbeltmd.gov
http://greenbeltastro.org
mailto:heidi.schuttenberg@gmail.com
http://pgcps.org
http://greenbeltmd.gov/arts
mailto:askalibrarian@pgcmls.info
http://greenbelt.toastmastersclubs.org
http://greenbelt.toastmastersclubs.org
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Obituaries

September 27    10 a.m.
"Bringing a Message of Social Action with  

`Nuns on the Bus`"
Guest Speaker Sister Richelle Friedman, PBDM; with Worship Associate Clark Ritz

Sister Richelle from the Coalition on Human Needs will share how 
her participation as a “Nun on the Bus” is motivated by faith and 
Catholic Social Justice Teachings. Our Social Action Committee 

Special Collection will be for Coalition on Human Needs.
Online only service. Streaming information at www.pbuuc.org

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

1 Hillside Road                               301-474-6171

Greenbelt Community Church

Rev. Deb Vaughn, Guest Minister
Check us out on Facebook Live  

this Sunday at 10:15 AM 
https://www.facebook.com/GCCUCCMD

‘Do not fear, for I am with you;
Do not anxiously look about you, for I am your God.

I will strengthen you, surely I will help you,
Surely I will uphold you with My righteous right hand.’

Isaiah 41:10

The Bible Says…   

Sunday Worship Services
10a-11a   ONLINE

MCFcc.org/online

Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Saul Oresky, Cantor Phil Greenfield

An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal, egalitarian synagogue 
that respects tradition and becomes your extended family 

in the 21st century.
Friday evening services at 8:00pm
Saturday morning services at 10:00am
All services and activities are currently virtual
For further information, call (301) 474-4223  www.mishkantorah.org
Affiliated with these movements: Conservative and Reconstructing Judaism

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
In person worship services cancelled for now.  In person worship services cancelled for now.  

Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  
10 a.m. Sunday mornings10 a.m. Sunday mornings

			
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

Join	us	OUTSIDE	Sundays	
	at	10:00am	/Wednesdays		

(online)	at	7:00pm	
www.greenbeltbaptist.org	
Instagram/Facebook/YouTube	

David Rosenfelder

David Wayne Rosenfelder died 
on September 17, 2020. He was 
born August 23, 1952, and was 
a 1970 graduate of Archbishop 
Carroll High School in Washing-
ton, D.C., and a member of the 
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David Rosenfelder

Glee Club.
David was a lover of music, 

mostly British Invasion and New 
Wave rock. He attended a Jimi 
Hendrix concert when he was 15 
years old. He was kind and help-
ful to his friends and family, who 
all will miss him greatly.

Dave was preceded in death 
by his parents, William Rosen-
felder, Jr. and Eileen (Golden) 
Rosenfelder. He is survived by 
three sisters – Nancy Horstkamp, 
Joan Josey, Eileen Keiper – and 
six brothers, Bill, Jim, Paul, 
Mike, John and Marty. He was 
Uncle Dave to 16 nieces and 
nephews and Great Uncle Dave 
to 21 grandnieces and nephews. 

A celebration of his life will 
be held next year on his birthday 
weekend, August 21, 2021.

In the Prince George’s County 
Public School (PGCPS) system, 
school will be online for the fore-
seeable future, at least until Janu-
ary. We are into the third week 
of distance learning now and the 
technical hiccups that marked the 
first week or so seem to be calm-
ing down. We are all getting into 
the swing of it. The children log 
into their Zoom classrooms at 9 
a.m., where they are required to 
have their cameras on and their 
mikes off unless the teacher asks 
them to unmute.  

 Older children go from one 
Zoom classroom to another, with 
intervals of independent work be-
tween, and a break for lunch, un-
til they can log off at 3:30. Later 
in the day they’ll probably need 
to fire up the screen again to 
do their homework. Elementary 
school children may have fewer 
classrooms to hop between (with 
help often needed), but they too 
are logged in and on screen for 
about half of the six-hour school 
day. Wednesdays are shorter, with 
fewer classes or only small-group 
work.  

 Some students are thriving in 
this new regime. They can sleep 
a little later, when getting to 
school only takes as long as the 
trip from one room to another. 
Uniform requirements have been 
put on hold for many. The nov-
elty of not having to deal with 
the non-arrival of school buses 
must be universally positive. Do-
ing schoolwork by natural light 
is another bonus for some; that 
might sound like a given, but 
Eleanor Roosevelt High School 
is not alone in having been de-
signed without any windows. 

Some parents I spoke to had 
nothing but good things to say 
about how the schools are pivot-
ing so quickly to online learn-
ing and how their children are 
getting on. Greenbelter Alison 
Gary’s daughter is a sixth grader 
at Greenbelt Middle School, and 
has found she actually prefers 
distance learning. “She’s not dis-
tracted by her peers, she feels 
the teacher sees her and she isn’t 
overshadowed by extrovert stu-
dents, and she is forced to focus. 
She is also less exhausted after 
school.” 

But other students and families 
are struggling, or even despair-
ing. Some have already jumped 

My Perspective

Round Peg in a Square Box:
Distance Learning Struggles

by Christine Doran

ship and made the decision to 
homeschool, for this year at least, 
rather than have their children 
stare at a screen for half the day, 
bored, zoned out or unengaged. 
Others would love to homeschool 
but lack the time or resources or 
are afraid to lose a spot in a lot-
tery school. 

My family is one of the lucky 
ones. We don’t have income or 
housing worries, we have a good 
internet connection and we’re not 
dependent on the county-issued 
devices that seem more problem-
prone for broadband connections. 
English is our first language and 
we have support in our com-
munity. We have enough space 
and furniture for everyone to sit 
at their own desk. We have not 
been sick and we are not high 
risk. We have not lost family 
members to illness. We only have 
to be the normal amount of wor-
ried about catching COVID-19, 
whatever that level of worry is. 
Despite all of this, online school-
ing isn’t going entirely well for 
my own sixth grader, for myriad 
individual reasons. I cannot begin 
to imagine how difficult schooling 
is right now for people who don’t 
have our advantages. 

And there are children with 
special needs, who often desper-
ately need the predictable struc-
ture of in-person school and the 
services that trained teachers there 
provide, and those at-risk children 
who depend on the school build-
ing and those in it for respite 
from their home life: a place they 
can depend on to provide warmth, 
shelter, food and people who care 
about them. These are students 
who desperately need school to 
be in-person again as soon as 
possible.  

 Many of my friends are 
teachers, both in PGCPS and in 
private schools. They all agree 
that the school system and the 
schools are “building the plane 
as they fly it” right now, and 
the stress is immense. More than 
one has said that after a week of 
school they felt as burnt-out as 
if it was the week before winter 
break. Some teachers are strug-
gling with the technology. None 
of them signed up for the job as 
it is now, or trained for it, or ever 
expected to do it this way. The 
curriculum was not designed for 
distance learning, so apart from 

everything else, they’re trying 
to shoehorn a round peg into a 
square hole.  

One teacher, who asked to 
remain anonymous, told me “I 
am so stressed. I’ve been teach-
ing 10 years and usually can do 
this standing on my head. But 
now I can’t think of anything 
else but work. I get up early and 
work late to try to maintain the 
standard of education my students 
and admin are used to.”  

 This goes to the heart of the 
problem, I believe. The schools 
are being forced to put on an 
encouraging face and exhort us 
to believe that if we all work 
together, we can overcome this 
and online school can be the new 
normal. But online school isn’t 
normal. It isn’t school as we 
know it – for my sixth grader, 
and for many students, online 
school is just all the hardest parts 
of school, with none of the re-
deeming things that make show-
ing up every day worth it.  

We are in a global pandemic. 
None of this is normal. I would 
like the school system, from 
the top, to stop pretending that 
everything is fine and that every-
one – teachers and students – can 
proceed just as usual, only re-
motely. This is not a normal year, 
this is not how anyone’s used to 
teaching or learning, and online 
school is not the same as school 
in real life. 

Amelia Colarco, parent of two 
children in PGCPS, says, “Top-
down administrative expectations 
are completely unrealistic. We 
need to trust our teachers more in 
general and especially right now.” 

 Teachers’ and even principals’ 
hands are tied when PGCPS is 
standing firm with requirements 
for testing, attendance and assign-
ments. I would like the schools 
to be able to extend some grace 
when it comes to expectations 
and requirements and for PGCPS 
to lead the way in establishing a 
culture of flexibility and compas-
sion for its students, parents and 
teachers as individuals who are 
all facing new and perhaps insur-
mountable challenges. There may 
be no good way to get through 
this; perhaps all we can hope for 
is to find the least-worst way.  

Christine Doran is a Greenbelt 
writer whose fourth book in the 
Lilac series will be coming out 
soon.

http://www.pbuuc.org
http://www.pbuuc.org
http://greenbeltbahais.org
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City Information & Events
The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of cooperation.  We celebrate all people. By sharing 

together all are enriched. We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe and fair.

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups. There 
are currently vacancies on: 

• Arts Advisory Board
• Board of Elections
• Forest Preserve Advisory Board
• Public Safety Advisory Committee
• Senior Citizens Advisory Committee
• Youth Advisory Committee  

 For more information call 301- 474-8000

VIRTUAL MEETINGS FOR 
SEPTEMBER 28-OCTOBER 2

Monday, September 28 at 7:30pm, CERT & CART 
PRESENTATION, a 9/11 slideshow presentation based on the 
Ground Zero response in  NYC. Regisister for presentation at 
GreenbeltCERT@gmail.com

Monday, September 28 at 8:00pm REGULAR CITY COUNCIL 
MEETING  Virtual meeting will be shown on Verizon 21, Comcast 71 
& 996 and streaming on www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv

Tuesday, September 29 at 7:00pm VIRTUAL POLICE TOWN 
HALL  (See Meetings Calendar at www.greenbeltmd.gov for details)

Wednesday, September 30 at 7:00pm SPECIAL MEETING-
UPDATE FROM COMPTROLLER FRANCHOT’S OFFICE 
Virtual meeting will be shown on Verizon 21, Comcast 71 & 996 and 
streaming on www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv

Wednesday,September 30 at 7:30pm ADVISORY PLANNING 
BOARD On the Agenda:  Pedestrian and Bicyclist Master Plan 
Update, Discussion of Pedestrian Paths and Cyclists, and Election of 
a Vice Chair  
This schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that 
a meeting is being held call 301-474-8000. For information 
on public participation for the virtual meetings above, visit 
the meetings calendar at www.greenbeltmd.gov.

NATIONAL PUBLIC 
LANDS DAY

Saturday, September 26 
from 10am-1pm

Indian Creek Trail off  
Cherrywood Lane

Join the City of Greenbelt 
Department of Public Works 
for a stream cleanup event in 

recognition of National Public Lands Day. Volunteers are needed to 
clean up litter along Indian Creek. Volunteers will meet up in the park-
ing lot behind Beltway Plaza 6000 Greenbelt Road, Greenbelt, MD 
near the Shell gas station.

Reminders:
• Bring a reusable water bottle
• Wear weather-appropriate clothing and closed-toe shoes
• Students: bring community-service forms
• Face masks must be worn and social distancing protocols 

must be followed at all times
• Volunteers must register in order to participate

To Register: Contact Kevin Carpenter-Driscoll at  
kdriscoll@greenbeltmd.gov

VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITY
GREENBELT SCMAGLEV OPPOSITION 

TASK FORCE
The Greenbelt City Council approved the creation of the Greenbelt 
SCMAGLEV Opposition Task Force. The SCMAGLEV is a proposal 
for a Super Conducting Magnetic Levitation Rail System which would 
impact the City of Greenbelt.
The City is seeking citizens to participate on this task force with 
knowledge in the following areas: Environmental Engineering, Major 
Transportation Projects, Environmental Law, Social Justice and  
Community Advocacy. 
The purpose of the task force is to lead opposition efforts including, 
identifying short and long term action strategies, review of environmen-
tal documents, community education, bridging partnerships with other 
advocacy groups and coordinating public relations materials.
If interested, please respond to the City Clerk, Bonita Anderson at 
banderson@greenbeltmd.gov by Monday, October 5.

Need help with diapers? In response to the COVID-19 outbreak, The
Greenbelt Nursery Project is supporting needy Prince George's
county families by distributing diapers on Thursday, October 15th,
2020. 

Parents are required to bring state-issued photo ID, each child's birth
certificate, proof of Prince George's residency (mail from a federal,
state, or local government agency which display their name and
Prince George's county residential address) - if it is their first time
attending the event. No walk-ups accepted. Please register online at
https://forms.gle/RQ3BW1DXSg28FWUS9. Registration required.
Time and location given upon submitted registration.

 Emergency Diaper Pick-Up

Katherine Farzin
Bilingual Community Outreach Coordinator
Greenbelt Assistance in Living program
City of Greenbelt, 25 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770
Office: (240) 542-2019

WEED WARRIORS: Invasive Plant Pull
Saturday, October 10 from 10 AM – 1 PM  
Buddy Attick Park, 555 Crescent Road

Be a part of the community effort to remove invasive plant species from the en-
vironment at Buddy Attick Park. Volunteers will work with Public Works staff to 
remove invasive vines from native trees and to pull other invasive plant species. 
Masks will be required at all times.
Reminders:

• Bring a reusable water bottle
• Wear weather-appropriate clothing and closed-toe shoes
• Students: bring community-service forms
• Volunteers must register in order to participate

To Register: Contact Environmental Coordinator Kevin  
Carpenter-Driscoll at kdriscoll@greenbeltmd.gov

City Notes
The Animal Shelter hosts a 

rabbit, three kittens (one fostered) 
and nine cats. One kitten was 
adopted.

Refuse/Recycling collected 
29.54 tons of refuse and 10.58 
tons of recyclables. Sustainabil-
ity/Environmental led 16 Weed 
Warriors clearing invasive plants 
from Buddy Attick Park pollina-
tor gardens. 

Museum staff are designing 
an online store. Building Mainte-
nance monitored humidity at the 
Museum.

Recreation facilities are gradu-
ally reopening with modified 
schedules, hybrid classes, limited 
access and health screening. Per-
mits have been issued for some 
outdoor spaces. Park Rangers 
found evidence of alcohol and 
bonfires in parks. The outdoor 
pool closed for winter; the indoor 
pool reopened for limited use. 

The Community Center hosts 
221 participants for hybrid arts 
classes. Free video lessons and 
art materials serve Springhill 
Lake Elementary School students. 
Mom’s Morning Out includes 
health screening for pre-schoolers 
entering their outdoor classroom. 
Therapeutic Recreation publicized 
Zoom Health/Fitness classes and 
distributed meals to 35 seniors.

CARES started twice-weekly 
Zoom ESOL classes.

Community Drum
Circles for Wellness

The wellness team of Green-
belt’s Heavenly Well Acupunc-
ture and Massage, Julia Shapiro 
and Renée Cooper, will sponsor 
Drumming for Wellness Com-
munity Drum Circles with Katy 
Gaughan this fall to boost partici-
pants’ spirit and immune system 
for the upcoming winter.  

Join the Drum Circles to con-
nect with community and support 
wellness on any or all dates: 
Saturday, October 10; Wednesday, 
October 14; Saturday, October 
24; Wednesday, October 28. No 
drumming experience is neces-
sary.

Gaughan is a professional 
drum circle facilitator who brings 
joy and wellness to the world one 
beat at a time. She is a Greenbelt 
resident and has been offering 
drum circles in the community 
for over 15 years.  

The drum circles will be held 
in a local open-air glass pavilion. 
All participants will be required 
to wear masks and practice social 
distancing. Drummers are encour-
aged to bring their own drums 
and sanitized drums will be avail-
able.  The location has free park-
ing, is a 15-minute walk from 
Greenbelt Metro and has access 
to restrooms. Space is limited and 
registration is required. There is 
a fee. The address will be given 
upon registration. To register go 
to heavenlywell.com.

Meals on Wheels
Launches GoFundMe

Meals on Wheels of College 
Park provides those in need in 
Prince George’s County, includ-
ing Greenbelt, with a food deliv-
ery service. Since the pandemic 
began, they have nearly doubled 
their client base, straining their 
resources. The organization is 
now seeking community sup-
port by launching a GoFundMe 
campaign to raise $500,000. This 
will support the purchase of new 
kitchen appliances and supplies 
to feed those affected by CO-
VID-19. Learn more or contribute 
at charity.gofundme.com/o/en/
campaign/fund-us-to-feed-them.

http://heavenlywell.com
http://charity.gofundme.com/o/en/campaign/fund-us-to-feed-them
http://charity.gofundme.com/o/en/campaign/fund-us-to-feed-them
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PRELIMINARY AGENDA
GHI BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Thursday, October 1, 2020
 

 
    
    

 

   

     

       A.  GHI Special Open Session Meeting (open to visitors and members) – starts at            
7.00 p.m. 

• Approve Motion to Hold an Executive Session Meeting on October 1, 2020

B. GHI Executive Session Meeting (closed to visitors and members) – starts after 
the GHI Special Session Meeting adjourns 

• Approve Minutes of Executive Session Meeting Held on September 3, 2020
• Request by Member to Assign Their Unit to GHI
• Member Financial Matters
• Member Complaint Matter

C.  GDC Open Session Meeting (open to visitors and members) – starts at 7.45 
p.m. 

• Approve Minutes of Open Session Meeting Held on June 18, 2020
• Approve Minutes of Open Session Meeting Held on July 9, 2020
• Establish a Date for the 2020 Stockholders’ Meeting
• Report on the Operations of GDC for the Year 2019
• Review 2020 1st Half-Year Financial Statements

     

D.  GHI Open Session Meeting (open to visitors and members) – starts after the 
GDC Open Session Meeting adjourns 

• Announcement of Complaint Hearing Held in a Closed Meeting on September 
22, 2020

• Announcement of Executive Session Meeting Held on October 1, 2020
• Approve Minutes of Special Open Session Meeting Held on September 3, 2020
• Approve Minutes of Regular Open Session Meeting Held on September 3, 2020
• Permit Request from a Member to Construct a Serviceside Addition 
• Permit Request from a Member to Install a Gardenside Chain Link Fence 
• Permit Request from a Member to Allow the Conversion of Living Room into a

Bedroom 
• Permit Request from a Member to Replace a Jalousie Window with a Sliding 

Window 
• Proposed Agenda for the 2020 Annual Membership Meeting and Preparations for 

the Meeting
• Application for a Grant From the Greenbelt Business Improvement and Recovery 

Fund
Contact information for attending the Board meeting is as follows:

Topic: Board of Directors Meeting 

Time: Oct 1, 2020 07:00 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada) 

Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89650549747?pwd=TDcxdnI3MlFmZFM2NVRGTWZRdGxTQT09

Meeting ID: 896 5054 9747- Passcode: 823325

One tap mobile +13017158592,,89650549747#,,,,,,0#,,823325# US (Germantown)

Dial by your location +1 301 715 8592 US (Germantown)

Meeting ID: 896 5054 9747 Passcode: 823325

Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kmrfWBkgZ 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To request a sign language interpreter for a board meeting,  
go to http://www.ghi.coop/content/interpreter-request-form, 
contact us by phone (301-474-4161) or fax (301-474-4006). 

Regular Board meetings are open to Members 
For more information, visit our website: www.ghi.coop 

 

New York.
Los Angeles.
Chicago.
Columbia, MD.

+
Download Transit,
now of�cially endorsed by RTA.
Available on Android and iOS.

RTA has a new favorite app, 
called Transit. Get real-time 
trip planning for nearby buses 
and trains... wherever you are!

ELECTION continued from page 1

faxed or emailed (scanned as an 
attachment) to the board.

Mail-in Voting
Everyone surely knows by 

now that because of the risks of 
spreading COVID-19, voters in 
the upcoming 2020 Presidential 
Election are strongly encour-
aged to take advantage of mail-in 
voting to avoid the lines, waits 
and close contacts that may oc-
cur with in-person voting in an 
election that is expected to draw 
heavy turnout. Early concerns 
about the handling of ballots and 
the capability of the U.S. Postal 
Service have been significantly 
reduced with the encouragement 
to submit completed ballots as 
early as possible and to take 
advantage of Board of Election 
drop-boxes for the return of bal-
lots. 

All registered voters should 
have received an application form 
to receive a mail-in ballot some 
time ago.  The deadline for sub-
mitting an application for a mail-
in ballot depends on the way you 
wish to receive it. The simplest 
way is to be sure the application 
will be in the Board of Elections 
office no later than 5 p.m. on 
Tuesday, October 20.  For other 
options, call the office in ad-
vance.  If you did not receive an 
application form and wish to vote 
by mail-in, contact the Board of 
Elections office immediately.

It is still expected that mail-in 
ballots that have been requested 
will be mailed by the end of 
September. Once voters receive 
them, voting begins. Mail-in vot-
ers are encouraged to read the 
instructions carefully to be sure 
requirements are met.  

Mail-in voters are also respon-
sible for returning their ballot on 
time in the provided return enve-
lope. If the ballot is to be mailed, 
the post office encourages mailing 
it seven days ahead of Election 
Day if possible. Alternatively, 
the ballot can be taken to the 

Board of Elections office at 1100 
Mercantile Lane, Suite 115A, 
in Largo.  Or, the ballot can be 
placed in any of the 44 drop-box-
es to be placed throughout Prince 
George’s County.  Some of these 
boxes will be placed when voting 
begins, from September 28 to 30, 
and others will be added from 
October 15 to 17, as Election 
Day grows closer.  

Drop-Box Locations
While any of the drop-boxes 

in the county may be used by 
Greenbelt voters to return their 
ballots, the closest ones to Green-
belt placed from September 28 to 
30 will be the following: DuVal 
High School (9880 Good Luck 
Road, Lanham), The Pavilion-
University of Maryland Xfinity 
Center (8500 Paint Branch Drive, 
College Park) and Parkdale High 
School (6001 Good Luck Road, 
Riverdale). Additional boxes at 
Eleanor Roosevelt High School 
(7601 Hanover Drive) and Glenn 
Dale Community Center (11901 
Glenn Dale Boulevard, Glenn 
Dale) will be placed from Oc-
tober 15 to 17. Once placed and 
open for business, all drop-boxes 
will remain available 24 hours 
per day, up to the time the polls 
close at 8 p.m. on Tuesday, No-
vember 3.  They will be guarded 
by surveillance cameras or in-
person security.

In-Person Voting
Some county residents will 

choose to go to one of some 40 
Election Day Vote Centers, which 
will be open for voting from 7 
a.m. to 8 p.m. on Tuesday, No-
vember 3 only.  There, they can 
complete a ballot and submit it in 
person, much as usual, though it 
will not be at their usual precinct 
and they may not see any of their 
neighbors. 

Other county residents may 
prefer to take advantage of 11 
Early Voting Centers that will 
be open daily for voting from 
Monday, October 26, through 

Monday, November 2, from 7 
a.m. until 8 p.m.  The Early 
Voting centers will be open on 
Election Day from 7 a.m. until 8 
p.m. as well.

Since voters who wish to vote 
in person for this election are not 
required to vote at an assigned 
polling place, they can choose 
any of the Prince George’s Coun-
ty sites for Early Voting or Elec-
tion Day voting in person.  The 
locations nearest to Greenbelt, 
however, in order of distance, 
will be the following.

For Early Voting: DuVal High 
School (9880 Good Luck Road, 
Lanham); The Pavilion at Univer-
sity of Maryland Xfinity Center 
(8500 Paint Branch Drive, Col-
lege Park); and Kentland Com-
munity Center (2413 Pinebrook 
Avenue, Landover).  Greenbelters 
who were used to going to the 
College Park Community Center 
for Early Voting should be aware 
that, at least for this election, that 
location is replaced by the Xfinity 
Center at the University.

For Election Day (Tuesday, 
November 3) voting:  All the 
above Early Voting locations 
will be available for voting on 
Election Day, but the locations 
closest to Greenbelt on that day 
will be Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School (7601 Hanover Park-
way, Greenbelt); DuVal High 
School (9880 Good Luck Road, 
Lanham); Parkdale High School 
(6001 Good Luck Road, River-
dale); Glenn Dale Community 
Center (11901 Glenn Dale Road, 
Glenn Dale); and The Pavilion at 
University of Maryland, Xfinity 
Center (8500 Paint Branch Drive, 
College Park).

KEY DATES FOR VOTING IN MARYLAND: 
https://elections.maryland.gov/ 

 

 

 
NOW Download an online form to request a mail-in 

ballot. Print, complete and sign the form and mail 
back to: 

Prince George’s County Board of Elections 
1100 Mercantile Lane, Suite 115A, Largo, MD 
20774 

Aug 26-30 Mail-in ballot request forms were mailed out to 
all MD registered voters 

Mid-Sept to Oct 27 Ballots mailed to those who requested them 
Early Oct Ballot drop-boxes will be set up throughout 

Maryland for collecting completed ballots in 
special signed return envelopes. 

Oct 13 Last day to register to vote in Maryland 
Oct 27 Last day to request a mail-in ballot. Form must be 

received no later than 10/27 at the local county 
board office. 

Oct 26-Nov 2 Voting Center “early voting” throughout each 
County from 7am to 8pm.  There will be NINE 
DAYS of voting opportunities.  Do not wait until 
the last minute.  Try to vote early if you did not 
get a mail-in ballot and return it. 

Nov 3 Final Election Day to vote at a Voting Center IF 
you did not receive and return a mail-in ballot.  If 
you requested and did not receive your ballot you 
must vote on a “provisional” ballot form.  More 
Vote Centers will be open on this day in case 
there are many people this affected. 

KEY DATES FOR VOTING IN MARYLAND:

https://elections.maryland.gov/

https://elections.maryland.gov/
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Jim Cassels Award
If you are a Greenbelt resident, nonprofit or 

cooperative with an idea just waiting to be realized:

We have money for you!
  Greenbelt Consumer Co-operative gives a $1,200.00 
award to a local group, cooperative or organization  
to implement a project or activity that contributes  
to the Greenbelt community in 2020. The Jim Cassels 
Community Service Award honors Jim Cassels' many 
years of volunteer work in the Greenbelt community.
Applications available at Greenbelt Consumer Co-op  
Office or Online at 

http://www.greenbelt.coop/cms/community/jim-cassels-award/
For more information call Donna Hoffmeister at  
301 441 9377 or write donna.hoffmeister@verizon.net.

Deadline for submissions is October 15, 2020.

Introduction to  
Mindfulness Meditation

A 5-week series,  
starting October 1st, 2020

Mindfulness meditation helps 
support our resilience during 
change and enhances our relation-
ships.  This course focuses on 
helping you build the habit of 
mindfulness to experience these 
benefits first-hand. 

The class will be offered online 
by Heidi Schuttenberg each Thurs-
day in Oct from 4-5:15 PM, and 
is offered by donation.  Find out 
more and register for the course at: 
https://forms.gle/Byj8VGV6bfF9T757

See article on page 3  
for more information.

The  Mary land  Board  o f 
Elections, including for Prince 
George’s County, is still actively 
recruiting polling place workers 
willing to take several-hour 
training classes to learn to be 
on-site election judges, either 
to be assigned directly to work 
at a specific polling site, or to 
be an alternate judge in case 
someone gets sick and has to 
drop out. Although it requires 
a time commitment to help run 
the election, there is a modest 
payment for the day’s work 
plus the training time when it 
is completed, which is higher 
than minimum wage.   This 
year there may be opportunities 
to work more than just one 
day.  Those interested should 
go to the following link at the 
Prince George’s County Board 
of Elections for an application: 
princegeorgescountymd.gov/
formcenter/elections-10/online-
election-judge-application-56.

The work requires putting in a 
very long day. In many cases the 
trained judges need to arrive by 
5 or 6 a.m. on the election day 
they are assigned (now October 
26 to November 3) to have time 
to set up the polls before the 7 
a.m. opening, and then to stay 
through until the last voters leave 
the building following the 8 p.m. 
closing time, as well as complet-
ing the specific closing of the 
polls procedures.  Judges must 
bring their own food, because 
once the polls open they cannot 
leave. Food must be consumed 
on breaks only at the discretion 
of the chief judge. Sometimes 
there is a soda machine, some-
times not, so bring plenty of bot-
tled water or alternate beverage. 
There is no smoking or alcohol 
allowed at the polling location.

Judges need to be U.S. citi-
zens with a driver’s license and, 
if 18 or older, registered to vote 
in Maryland.  However, it is 
not too late to register to vote. 
Prospective judges must be able 
to get to the training classes and 
to the assigned polls in a timely 
manner.  Training classes must 
be scheduled by the recruiter as 
soon as possible, but there will 
be opportunities for scheduling 
the several hours of training with 
available slots up through mid-
October, a week or so before the 
first polls open.    

Maryland law allows high 
school students to participate as 
election judges if they are over 
the age of 16.  Perhaps a high 
school or college teacher would 
give class credit for participating.  
Judges must dress professionally, 
must be polite and must refrain 
from any inappropriate language 
or unprofessional behavior no 
matter what their age. Judges 
cannot discuss the candidates or 

Election 2020

How to Serve as Election Judge 
by Edith J. Beauchamp 

issues inside the polls.  
Specific information about spe-

cial preparations for PPE, masks, 
hand sanitizer and other social 
distancing requirements and for-
mal policies on testing for CO-
VID-19 are under development 
by the State and County Boards 
of Elections, and will no doubt 
be an addendum to the training.

Those are some of the basic 
ground rules.  There are many 
others in terms of learning to 
help with some minor set-up of 
the equipment (much of it will be 
done by professional staff), assist 
with specific opening and closing 
audit procedures to be learned 
and assigned, and meet lots of in-
teresting people who will also be 
grateful for volunteers’ service.  
There is great reward in helping 
enable this important right of 
citizenship for hundreds of others 
during this day of service.

Serving as an election judge 
is a terrific learning opportunity 
in how democracy works; it is 
patriotic; it is a special service; it 
requires several days of training 
at the County Board of Elections 
offices on the equipment and 
reading a lot of training materi-
als both during class and before 
serving.  Training includes lec-
tures and individual practice on 
the voting equipment followed 
by mock practice sessions with 
the equipment and other pro-
spective judges to simulate typi-
cal scenarios that happen at the 
polls with real voters, so the poll 
workers are prepared.  The chief 
judge will always be there to 
help answer questions and handle 
difficult challenges during the 
real election day. After the train-
ing sessions, a chief judge will 
call to assign a specific polling 
location, which may not be the 
judge’s own precinct.

AUCTION continued from page 1

recently, outdoor patio service, 
the Café continues to call on its 
network of patrons for financial 
support.

“This was a crisis and still 
is a crisis for cafés,” said Mark 
Cheater, the New Deal Café’s 
board secretary, who facilitates 
Café marketing and communica-
tions. “We need to run as close 
to 100 percent capacity as pos-
sible to make money in the arts 
industry.” 

Wins Boost Auction
This last week of the auction 

comes right after the announce-
ment that the Café won the Best 
Place to Experience Local Music 
title in the Washington City Pa-
per’s annual Best of D.C. contest. 
The Café placed third in Best 
Music Venue and Best Place to 
Have Dinner with Live Music. 
Auctioneer Arlene Kaminsky is 
hoping this announcement will 
draw new patrons to the auc-
tion site. A recent retiree from 
the advertising department of the 
Washington City Paper, Kaminsky 
knows how important the Best 
of D.C. contest is to giving food 
and music venues recognition. 
“The people they’re up against 
are some of the major players 
in the D.C.-Maryland area,” Ka-
minsky said. “Best of D.C. gives 
Greenbelt outside recognition.”

A self-described New Deal 
Café fan and Silver Spring resi-
dent, Kaminsky volunteered to 
set up and run the auction. She 
put the fundraiser together in two 
months. Normally, she reported, 
auctions are planned over a nine-
month period and she has been 
calling and emailing potential 
donors non-stop. Even now Ka-
minsky still checks the auction 
site every day to talk with auc-
tion winners and to proofread for 
mistakes. 

The New Deal Café has “such 
a loyal and amazing following,” 

Kaminsky said, noting that win-
ners have frequently added do-
nations to the listing cost of the 
item they have bought. “It’s got 
that small town feel in the middle 
of the DMV (District of Colum-
bia, Maryland and Virginia metro-
politan area) and people just care 
so much that they add money.” 

Thrilled by Response
Cheater also expressed grati-

tude for bidders and said he was 
“humbled and thrilled” by the 
response to the auction. “Every 
dollar is a dollar we didn’t have 
before,” he said. 

After the auction ends, the 
Café will continue to fundraise 

to help support the cooperative. 
Cheater said the board of direc-
tors is discussing opening the 
indoor dining space but is navi-
gating how to do that in a safe 
way. “We desperately want to 
reopen and have music playing 
again and welcome our patrons 
back, but we need to do it safely 
and in a financially viable way,” 
he said. “It’s Greenbelt’s commu-
nity living room and we’re trying 
to do everything we can to stay 
in business right now.”

Julia Arbutus is a University 
of Maryland graduate student 
in journalism reporting for the 
News Review.

The Café has won the Best Place to Experience Local Music title in 
the Washington City Paper.

Small Ad
BIG CLOUT

$30
www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

mailto:donna.hoffmeister@verizon.net
https://forms.gle/Byj8VGV6bfF9T757
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/formcenter/elections-10/online-election-judge-application-56
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/formcenter/elections-10/online-election-judge-application-56
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/formcenter/elections-10/online-election-judge-application-56
http://www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com
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GREENBELT VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT
SATURDAY, OCTOBER 3, 2020   

***PRE-ORDERS ENCOURAGED AND
ACCEPTED ONLINE THROUGH 9/30***

FULL MENU AND PRICING AT
HTTP://ENGINE35.SQUARE.SITE

PICK-UP TIMES: 11AM-1PM OR 2PM-4PM

DRIVE THRU 
PIT BEEF &
STEAMED
SHRIMP

FUNDRAISER

Pit Beef Sandwich Meal | $9
Pit Beef Sandwich Only | $7

Steamed Shrimp | $15/lb
Hot Dogs, Coleslaw, & Drinks Available

Sometimes circumstances 
blind us. When what is starts 
to cloud what could be, The 
Prayerful Warrior™ series acts 
as a defense. In the moments 
where we think we don't have 
the strength to overcome, War-
rior Prayers™ are a compan-
ion. The Prayerful Warrior™ 
provides daily short affirma-
tions that electrify prayer and 
dialogue with God. Decrees to 
overcome oppressive patterns, 
Warrior Prayers™ act to effec-
tively yield the personal-will and 
empower mastery of self and 
success, while remaining rooted 
in grace and faith.
Paperback and digital editions 
available now on Amazon.com 

MAGLEV continued from page 1

Engineering Consultant
Council also supported a staff 

recommendation to hire an en-
vironmental engineering firm to 
help oppose the maglev proj-
ect. The firm would be asked 
to review a draft environmental 
impact statement on the project 
which was expected to be re-
leased in spring of 2020, but will 
now be released for public review 
in January 2021.

Councilmember Judith Davis 
supported hiring the firm but 
questioned the timeline. “Hiring a 
firm in September or October for 
something that’s happening next 
spring seems to me a little too 
advanced, though we do need to 
have a firm on hand that can start 
gathering material,” said Davis.

Davis also read a letter from 
Rick Cummings, vice president 
of Condominium Ventures, Inc., 
which manages the Greenbriar 
and Hunting Ridge condominium 
communities. The letter opposed 
the maglev train on the basis 
that in normal conditions build-
ings and underground utilities are 
damaged by soil movement, and 
a train tunnel could cause further 
damage. 

Staff noted that the first step 
would be to gather names and 
availability of firms rather than 
immediately hiring. Council asked 
staff to bring information on pos-
sible firms to the next meeting.

Heroes Project
Davis noted her opposition to 

the American Heroes Project, a 
federal proposal to erect a statue 
garden, potentially in Greenbelt 
Park. She expressed concern that 
the project could turn the park 
into a “theme park” that would 
require additional parking and 
visitor center space.

“Our national park should stay 
the way it is,” Davis said. “It is a 
beautiful little park.”

Council approved a motion to 
send a letter to the U.S. Secretary 
of the Interior stating that Green-
belt Park is not an appropriate 
location for the American Heroes 
Project.

Reopening
Councilmember Emmett Jor-

dan raised the question of pan-
demic reopening in Greenbelt, 

asking that some city facilities 
move toward opening. 

City Manager Nicole Ard 
said that Greenbelt’s services are 
uniquely people-driven and she 
wants to keep those people safe. 
Public Works Director Jim Ster-
ling said that keeping staff safe 
involves staggered shifts, personal 
protective equipment and disin-
fectant. He said those strategies 
can be used as buildings reopen 
and the necessary shields are 
being installed in public build-
ings. Jordan called the progress 
encouraging.

Other Business
Ard presented information 

on the Greenbelt Business Im-
provement and Recovery Fund. 
Applications for grants up to 
$10,000 to support businesses are 
due October 16. If funds are not 
fully distributed at that time the 

The Federal Railroad Adminis-
tration (FRA), which manages the 
maglev project’s environmental 
review process, has moved the 
schedule forward for the review 
and release of the Draft Environ-
mental Impact Statement (DEIS) 
on the Baltimore-Washington 
Superconducting Maglev Project. 
According to a report released 
last week by the FRA, the ad-
ministrative draft DEIS will soon 
be completed and sent on Mon-
day, October 19, to a limited 
group of government agencies 
for review. These include federal 
agencies that have property that 
will be directly impacted by the 
project, specifically the National 
Park Service (Baltimore-Wash-
ington Parkway and National 
Register of Historic Places), the 
National Aeronautics and Space 
Administration-Goddard Space 
Flight Center, the U.S. Depart-
ment of Agriculture-Beltsville 
Agricultural Research Center 

Release of DEIS on Maglev 
Moved Up by Two Months

by Deanna Dawson

(BARC), the U.S. Fish and Wild-
life Service-Patuxent Research 
Refuge and the National Security 
Agency. The comment period for 
these agencies will end on Friday, 
November 13. Previously, the 
initial draft was anticipated to be 
sent to agencies for review on 
Monday, December 28.

Input from these agencies will 
be incorporated into the DEIS 
that will be released for review 
by other federal, state and local 
government agencies and the 
public. The expected release date 
is now January 22, 2021, and the 
public comment period is sched-
uled to close on March 8, 2021. 
The City of Greenbelt and resi-
dents can submit comments and 
concerns about the project during 
this 45-day period. Public hear-
ings on the DEIS will be held in 
February 2021.

The DEIS will not identify a 
preferred alternative. Alternatives 
include a no-build option and 

12 build options that are various 
combinations of the route align-
ment (alignment J runs along the 
east side of the B-W Parkway, 
alignment J1 on the west side) 
and the locations of a 175-acre 
trainset maintenance facility (one 
of three sites: two on BARC 
– one to the east of the B-W 
Parkway, the other to the west; 
the third is north of Md. 198 to 
the east of the Parkway) and the 
Baltimore station (Cherry Hill or 
Camden Yards; Mount Vernon 
Square East in Washington, D.C., 
and BWI-Marshall Airport sta-
tions are part of all build alterna-
tives). The proposed alternative 
will be selected after consider-
ation of the comments received 
and included in the Final Envi-
ronmental Impact 
Statement/Record 
of Decision, which 
is now scheduled 
for release in Janu-
ary 2022.

application will move to a rolling 
basis. Nonprofit groups will not 
be eligible for the program unless 
they provide a service related to 
COVID-19.

Council delivered a procla-
mation marking September 26 
as National Public Lands Day 
and heard details of a planned 
socially-distant volunteer event 
for that day. Volunteers will pick 
up litter along Indian Creek and 
must register in advance.

Allison Mollenkamp is a Uni-
versity of Maryland graduate 
student in journalism reporting 
for the News Review.

A Painted Lady butterfly lands on a red Zinnia.
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Send Us Your High Resolution Photos!

The News Review encourages readers to send in photos of 
Greenbelt landmarks, activities and the changing seasons. Photos 
should be at least 300 dpi, and must include the name of the pho-
tographer and a caption. The caption must name any identifiable 
people in the photo, as well as explain the picture. 

If you are sending photos from your phone, please 
choose the option to send "actual size", or upload the 
photos to your computer first and then email the photos 
at full size. Send photos to editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

http://Amazon.com
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 St. Hugh Catholic Church 

      Saturday, October 10 

12 pm – While Supplies Last 
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Cars / Truck 
Auction

Sept 22, 2020 – 
Oct. 6 , 2020   10 am

4EJP Morgan Court
Waldorf Md, 20601

2004 Ford F250
1FTNW21L44EC88672
2007 JETTA VW

3VWEF71K87M151721
1971 VW Beetle

1113026543

Based on www.greenbeltmd.gov/police. The Department is offering a reward of up to $1,000 for information lead-
ing to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved crimes reported in the blotter.   

Call 1-866-411-TIPS. Drug Tip Line 240-542-2145.

Police Blotter

Robbery
September 12, 3:47 a.m., 7507 

Greenbelt Road. A group of three 
women approached another wom-
an who was in her vehicle in the 
parking lot of the CVS Pharmacy. 
One asked to use her cell phone, 
but when the woman said no, one 
of the group sprayed her with 
pepper spray and took her wal-
let and cell phone and fled. The 
woman was transported to a local 
hospital for treatment. Her wallet 
was recovered nearby. 

Assault
September 9, 6:12 p.m., 6000 

Greenbelt Road. A woman at 
Super Beauty said a man ap-
proached her and touched her 
inappropriately. He was located 
nearby and denied the incident. 
The woman refused any further 
action and the man, a nonresi-
dent, was identified and sent on 
his way.

September 11, 5:44 p.m., 6000 
Greenbelt Road. An employee 
of Super Beauty saw a group of 
five girls who she believed to be 
shoplifting. When she confronted 
them, one sprayed pepper spray 
at the employee and another girl 
punched another employee before 
they all left the store. They were 
located nearby and identified. The 
employees refused any further 
action.

Theft
September 9, 12:17 p.m., 6000 

Greenbelt Road. Unattended elec-
tronic surveying equipment was 
taken in the parking garage at 
Beltway Plaza.

September 11, 3:31 p.m., 5997 
Springhill Drive. A package was 
taken from the front stoop of a 
residence.

September 12, 7:34 p.m., 7858 
Lakecrest Drive. Two bicycles, 
one purple and the other green, 
were removed from a storage 
unit.

September 13, 10:54 a.m., 
7415 Greenbelt Road. A wallet 
and cell phone were removed 
from a locker that had been bro-
ken into at LA Fitness.

Possession
September 12, 4 p.m., Green-

belt Road near Mandan Road. 

A 26-year-old nonresident was 
arrested and charged with pos-
session of marijuana with intent 
to distribute and possession of 
marijuana after being stopped for 
a registration violation. He was 
transported to the Department of 
Corrections for a hearing before a 
district court commissioner.

Fraud
September 11, 3:12 p.m., 41 

Court Ridge Road. A woman 
received a phone call from a 
person who said her identity had 
been stolen and she needed to 
pay money to take care of the 
issue. After she paid the caller 
with gift cards, she realized she 
had been defrauded.

Burglary
September 13, 10:59 a.m., 

5914 Cherrywood Terrace. A 
woman saw a man loitering in 
front of her apartment building. 
A short time later she saw the 
same man on her rear balcony 
taking the screen off the sliding 
glass door. When he saw her in 
the residence, he fled.

Vehicle Crime
A 2009 Chevrolet Traverse 

stolen from 6021 Springhill Drive 
was recovered the same day by 
Prince George’s County police in 
the 9000 block Baltimore Avenue.

Rear Maryland tag 9DX2345 

was taken at  7921 Mandan 
Road and a front tag from 9009 
Breezewood Terrace. Four tires 
and rims as well as a catalytic 
converter were taken from a ve-
hicle in 34 Court Ridge Road. A 
catalytic converter was also taken 
from Maplewood Court.

Three wallets were taken, one 
each in the 6200 block Springhill 
Drive and 6223 Springhill Court, 
both after windows had been 
broken to gain access. The other 
wallet was from an unlocked 
vehicle in the 5300 block North 
Center Drive.

Officers responded to a report 
of a theft in progress at 9334 Ed-
monston Road, where a witness 
saw people removing tires and 
rims from a vehicle. He yelled 
out and the men fled in a vehicle 
described as a gray Chrysler 300 
with temporary tags. The tires 
were left next to the vehicle.

A vehicle in the 7730 Hanover 
Parkway was damaged by what 
appears to be a gunshot. 

Paint was scratched in the 
7600 block Greenbrook Drive. At 
approximately 2:05 p.m. the same 
day officers responded to a report 
of gunshots in the same area, 
where two dark-colored vehicles 
were seen leaving the area.

A rally in support of Greenbelt 
police was held on Friday, Sep-
tember 18. It was organized by 
a group of Greenbelt neighbors 
who began emailing one another 
only a few days earlier about 
having a rally near the Greenbelt 
Police Station to demonstrate 
support, solidarity and apprecia-
tion for them and the work they 
do protecting the public, accord-
ing to Robert Snyder, spokesper-
son for the group.  Snyder ex-
plained that the organizers wanted 
to express their gratitude for the 
men and women who are on call 
24/7 to cope with problems and 
crime issues that arise throughout 
Greenbelt. Some of the group 
noted what seemed like a spike 
in crime as reported in this news-
paper’s Police Blotter.  

Community Rooted
Snyder notes that members of 

the not-yet formally established 
group all had a part in the prepa-
rations. Some made handmade 
signs, some obtained profession-
ally printed signs, some donated 
water, some took photos, some 
brought chairs, some brought 
snacks, one prepared a petition 
and several made phone calls and 
sent emails to notify others of the 
event. It was a team effort. 

The Facebook site that sparked 
the interactions, Public Support 
and Appreciation for GPD, was 
developed in June of this year 
by Greenbelter Justin Baker in 
response to proposals to reform 
and perhaps defund the Green-
belt police. The group had seen 
articles and letters in the News 
Review that focused on this effort 
and felt the public was hearing 
only one side of the issue. Sny-
der indicated that the group feels 
there are many in the community 
who believe the Greenbelt police 
are well qualified, professional, 
well trained and diverse, and yet 
the public was either not aware 
of this or were hearing only from 
groups that were tarnishing the 
police’s image. 

Snyder described how the 
group also thought that, prior to 
its rally, there had been a num-
ber of tragic incidents across the 
nation where law enforcement 
personnel have been targeted, 
ambushed and shot.  In common 
with groups that have formed 
in other states and cities, the 
Greenbelt group wanted to pro-
actively demonstrate support for 
and solidarity with its own local 
law enforcement. 

Last-minute Police Support
Rally, a Grassroots Effort

by Cathie Meetre

Goals Achieved
According to Snyder, the 

group felt the rally was success-
ful and achieved its four goals:  
1) it demonstrated appreciation 
and support for the Greenbelt 
police during the pandemic and 
heightened political and social di-
visions at a time when the group 
felt law enforcement was being 
minimized, belittled and targeted; 
2) it demonstrated to the residents 
of Greenbelt, city council, city 
staff and first responders that a 
viable Greenbelt police support 
group has formed that will plan 
events and actions as needed; 3) 
it demonstrated its ability to plan 
and organize an event or action 
within a short time span and 
involve like-minded Greenbelt 
residents who are concerned with 
public safety and crime matters; 
and 4) it effectively opposed the 
mayor’s policing act proposals 
and his defunding support group. 

Positive Police Reaction
Snyder reported that the police 

were informed of the rally and 
had thanked the organizers for the 
notification, with several officers 
stopping by for a few minutes to 
converse, as they did with par-
ticipants of the Black Lives Mat-
ter events over the past several 
months. Organizers reported that 
public response was supportive 
as judged by tooting of horns, 
waves, thumbs up and shouts of 
support. 

Over the course of the event, 
Snyder estimated about 30 to 
35 people joined at one time or 
another. 

Snyder noted that the rally 
was not widely publicized and 
many were not aware of it.  He 
said, however, that the group 
wanted to get going in the after-
math of tragic events nationwide 
and the local council actions that 
focused on the mayor’s policing 
act.  Snyder related that the group 
plans to continue with rallies, ap-
preciation dinners for the police, 
petitions and thank you cards and 
other actions that reflect support 
and appreciation for the Greenbelt 
Police Department.

http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

  
                                            

Personal Injury, Civil, Criminal, Traffic Matters, DUI, Business Law &
Incorporation, Estate Planning & Administration, and

G.H.I. Settlements

66330055  IIvvyy  LLaannee,,  SSuuiittee  440088,,  GGrreeeennbbeelltt,,  MMDD  2200777700
330011--222200--33111111

LAW OFFICES OF
PATRICK J. MCANDREW, LLC.

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each ad-

ditional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review office by  
6 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the Co-op gro-
cery store before 5 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent Rd., Suite 
100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $10 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($15).  Deadline 
2 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including those needing 
clip art and/or borders. 6 p.m. Tuesday for camera-ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address with 
ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

DROP ads and payments in the mail slot in the exterior door of 
the News Review office. The door is located to the left of the main 
entrance on the east side of the Community Center (side closest to  
Roosevelt Center and the Municipal Building). 

AD DESK: 301-474-4131 or ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Traditional		  Monuments		  Cremation
Funerals					     Service

 Donald V. Borgwardt
Funeral Home, P.A.

Family owned and operated
4400 Powder Mill Rd.
Beltsville, Md. 20705-2751	
(301) 937-1707		
www.borgwardtfuneralhome.com
  

Pre-Need Counseling
By Appointment

Frances Fendlay 240-481-3851
Mike Cantwell: 240-350-5749
Valerie Pierce: 301-802-4336
Michael McAndrew: 240-432-8233

Sean Rooney: 410-507-3337

OPEN HOUSE Sun. 1-3

Broker/Realtor
7829 Belle Point Drive
Greenbelt, MD 20770

Cell: 410-790-5099
rich4realty@msn.com

Richard Cantwell

CENTER
Greenbelt’s Realty Experts!

                         

                                    
                         
       

Our homes are selling so quickly  

that we’ve run out of Inventory!

Call us today and let us show you                                                                                                            

             why we were the top selling 

brokerage in Greenbelt for 2019! 

 

For Sale

HELP WANTED

LICENSED REAL ESTATE AGENT 
WANTED – Evenings and week-
ends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to  
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

OFFICE MANAGER/BOOKKEEPER 
for Friends of the Greenbelt Museum, 
Inc. Primary responsibilities of posi-
tion are to provide office support to 
Friends of the Greenbelt Museum, 
including financial & data management, 
bookkeeping & other duties necessary 
to daily operation of FOGM office. 
Position is 15 hrs./week, with sched-
ule to be agreed upon with FOGM. 
$15.00/hr. with no benefits. This is the 
organization’s only paid position, and 
there is no potential for promotion. 
Full job description is available here: 
https://www.greenbeltmuseum.org/
give. Submit a resume with two refer-
ences and letter of interest to Friends 
of the Greenbelt Museum, P.O. Box 25, 
Greenbelt, MD 20769 or via email to  
jen.ruffner@greenbeltmuseum.org. 
Deadline for applications is October 
9, 2020.

STYLIST, SHAMPOO HELP and nail 
tech. If you have a good following and 
remain employed with me for the term 
of one year, I will pay a $1,000 bonus 
at the end of the first year.  Dominick’s 
in Greenbelt.  301-980-9200.

DRIVER POSITION–PART-TIME for 
Beltsville wholesale company. $14.00 
hr. Hours fluctuate within Monday-
Friday, daytime hours only. Deliveries 
in the Washington metropolitan area. 
No CDL license required for our 17’ 
box truck, the size of a small U-Haul 
truck. Good driving record is a must. 
Please do not apply if you need or 
want full time. MUST be dependable. 
MUST pass pre-employment drug test 
and DOT exam. We pay for both. 301-
937-4330.

MERCHANDISE

STAIR LIFTS –Never walk up steps 
again! Buy new or certified pre-owned 
stair lifts at reduced prices. Installa-
tion, lifetime warranty and free service 
contract included. Call 301-448-5254.

NOTICES

BLACK LIVES MATTER.

REAL ESTATE

ROOMS FOR RENT: Montpelier, Lau-
rel, off Rt. 197 or Muirkirk Rd. Quiet 
upstairs, Lg. Furn. & Not. Nonsmoker, 
own auto, secure employment f.t., or 
retired. Negot. Rent. Lovely Victorian 
decorated home, corner wooded lot. 
Spacious Kitchen, 1st & last month. 
Furn. $750 incl. utils.; not $650. 301-
676-3996. Nancy

SERVICES

DO JUSTICE to your yard by calling 
Lawn & Order. Your yard’s needs will 
receive liberal attention, while your 
wallet benefits from conservative pric-
ing. So call Dennis at 240-264-7638 
and stay safe and forever young.

ESTATE PLANNING–will, health 
directive, financial POA package $250, 
MD licensed attorney Naomi Little-
field, 202-246-1072.

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

HEATING AND COOLING  – We 
specialize in installing Mitsubishi duct-
less heat pump systems in Greenbelt 
Homes.  Call Mike at H & C Heating 
and Cooling, 301-953-2113.  Licensed 
and insured since 1969.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reasonable 
rates!  References available.  Patti, 
301-910-0050.

HAULING AND JUNK REMOVAL. 
Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc.  Licensed & 
insured – free estimates.  Accept credit 
cards.  Mike Smith, 301-346-0840

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area!  Week, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serving 
Greenbelt for over 30 years.  Inte-
rior painting. Free estimates.  MHIC 
#26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 301-
345-7273.

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION 
– Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies 
slides to DVD. LP records to CD. (H) 
240-295-3994, (C) 703-216-7293.

ANGELA’S  HOUSE CLEAN-
ING – Cleaning your home like my 
own, at reasonable prices. Refer-
ence available in Greenbelt.  Ten 
years  professional  experience.   
AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com or 240-
645-5140.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE – 
Drywall work, painting interior/exte-
rior, light construction, trim work, deck 
and shed repairs, cleaning and sealing. 
443-404-0449

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE ENGI-
NEERING, LLC – Plumbing, electrical, 
painting, drywall, LEAF REMOVAL, 
landscape design, flower beds, bucket 
truck services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com. 
301-318-5472. Insured.  Visa, Master-
Card, Discover.

GREENBELT YARDMAN grass cut-
ting, leaves raked and bagged by the 
hour or the job. Please call John 240-
604-0985.

http://www.borgwardtfuneralhome.com
mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
https://www.greenbeltmuseum.org/give
https://www.greenbeltmuseum.org/give
mailto:jen.ruffner@greenbeltmuseum.org
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
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GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

Realty 1, Inc. 
Our 33rd Year in Greenbelt 

330011  998822--00004444       
R1MD.com 

Linda Ivy 301-675-0585 
Mark Riley 301-792-3638 

H. Dwayne Taylor - 301-323-8384 
 

Leonard Wallace - Broker            
301-675-9036 

The Leader in 
Greenbelt Real Estate 

 

2-Story Rambler With Garage 3BR,  
11/2 detached home with full finished 
basement.  Large backyard with shade 
trees.  Priced to sell at $283,000 
Addition With Full Bath Downstairs 
2 BR GHI townhome with large family 
room/bedroom on main level.  Com-
pletely remodeled - opened kitchen. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Senior Living  55+Community 2Br 
2Ba condo w/fireplace & more! Remod-
eled w/new kitchen, modern baths, 
sunlit enclosed patio, new carpt & paint. 
Cape Cod Home  Investors - priced to 
sell!  3BR, 1 1/2 BA home with large 
fenced yard & 2 sheds.  Sep. dining 
rm., br & full bath on mn. lev. $208,900 
Estate Sale GHI 2 Bedroom townhome 
with hardwood floors, opened kitchen & 
breakfast bar.  Large fenced backyard 
opens onto protected woodlands. 
Brick Townhome with Addition Full 
bath on main level.  Remodeled kitchen 
& bath.  Central A/C, refinished hard-
wood flrs., shaded & fenced backyard. 
Large floorplan w/addition Half bath 
on main level.  Masonry townhome w/
fenced backard & brick patio.  Zoned 
HVAC system, 11’ x 17’ master br. 
Cape Cod SFH 3br 2 1/2ba home with 
rem. Kitchen, above-ground pool & 
wrap-around deck.  Finished basement 
with family room and office space. 
Townhome with 2 additions 2 bed-
room GHI home on fenced, corner lot.  
Large family room addition in back, 
extra storage in front.  Central HVAC. 
4 Bedroom 3 Level Townhome Mas-
ter bedroom & full bath on main level.  
Opened remodeled kitchen, fireplace in 
lr.  Backs to protected woodlands. 
Townhome with addition 2 br town-
home w front laundry/office addition.  
Opened kitchen w/passthru & pantry.  
Fenced backyard with large deck. 
Charlestowne Village Single-level 1-
br condo in Greenbelt - no stairs!  Par-
quet flooring throughout.  Remodeled 
kit. With S/S appliances.  $149,900 
Addition - Backs to Woodlands 
Completely remodeled throughout; half 
bath on main level.  Zoned HVAC sys-
tem.  Fenced yard, shed & raised deck. 
Brick Townhome 2 Bedroom GHI 
townhome remodeled throughout.  
Modern kitchen with s/s dishwasher.  
Hardwood both levels.  $169,900 
Upper Level One Bedroom GHI home 
with full-sized washer and dryer in 
separate laundry room.  Refinished 
hardwood flooring throughout.  Nice! 
2 BR Townhome Remodeled GHI 
home w/ new carpet fresh paint & ce-
ramic bath.  Priced to sell at $124,900  

Need to reach us right away?  
Text ‘Greenbelt’ to 8888000000 on 
your cell phone and get an in-
stant response!  We can show 
you any listing in Greenbelt.   

Scan here with your  
cell phone and go 
directly to our web-
site!  Search all of 
the MLS and more. 

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

Your Greenbelt Specialists 
In Roosevelt Center 

SOLDSOLD  

w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

 ***FOR SALE*** 
SFH in Kings Farm 4BR,3.5Ba, Susan Barker 

CALL US TO LIST YOUR HOME HERE!!! 
***UNDER CONTRACT*** 

59J Ridge Road, 2BR Frame W/ Updates!! 
***SOLD*** 

19J Hillside Road, 2BR 1BA FrEnd, Susan Barker 
5E Ridge, Sold By Susan Barker 

11213 Midvale Rd, Kensington—Investor Special 
11F Ridge Road, 3 BR 1.5BA Brick (Main LVL BATH!) 

4106 Teklen Dr, 3BR, 2BA SFH 
 

LICENSED IN D.C., P.A., AND M.D. 
 

Sarah V. Liska  
Broker/Owner 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.385.0523 
sarah@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
www.freedomrealtymd.com 
Serving Greenbelt since 2001 

JC Landscaping  
Fall Flowers*  

mums* pansies etc.
New Lawns* seeding* sod

Planting of ornamental trees 
and shrubs 

Fall cleanup – leaves – cutting 
back perennials, removal of 

trees and limbs.
Create new beds*  

raise beds with topsoil*
Plant ornamental trees and 

shrubs etc.
Free Estimates
301-742-0364

 

SCHOOLS continued from page 2

a Mental Health Forum and Tech-
nology Training.  A Technology 
and Parent Support Hotline has 
been created, available Monday 
to Friday, 9 a.m. to 5 p.m., at 
240-696-6229.

An eight-member School Re-
naming Commission has been 
established to address facilities 
named after slave owners or 
those “connected to systemic rac-
ism” in order to reflect PGCPS’s 
“commitment to diversity, inclu-
sion and democracy,” said Thom-
as. A report, expected by October 
30, will be presented to CEO 
Dr. Monica Goldson with recom-
mendations for change, with the 
public given an opportunity to 
weigh in before any final changes 
are made. “Of the more than 200 
building names in the county,” 
said Thomas, none in Greenbelt 
qualify for change at present.

School Resource Officers
September 14 was the meeting 

date chosen by the BOE to reex-
amine the subject of whether to 
continue the School Resource Of-
ficer (SRO) program in PGCPS.  
This was to make a better-in-
formed decision that takes into 
account the community’s views, 
which are mixed, said Thomas. 
No BOE votes have as yet taken 
place.

In regard to the SRO at El-
eanor Roosevelt High School, 
council expressed mostly positive 
views on the program, feeling 
that it is a good example of com-

munity policing, and said they 
were grateful for a trained pres-
ence, not only in the school but 
the surrounding neighborhood, to 
handle any dangerous incidents. 
Councilmember Rodney Roberts 
felt that the fact that the SRO is 
armed sends a negative message, 
as gleaned from discussions with 
youth in the area, and would 
be inconsequential in an active 
shooter situation.

Thomas said that there con-
tinues to be a teacher shortage in 
the county. Yet, the virtual setting 
has allowed for greater adaptabil-
ity for the time being, as a larger 
class size can be man-
aged more easily.

Abuse Training
With no in-person 

teaching, abuse referrals 
are down nationwide, 
as a large number come 
from teachers. Even so, 
PGCPS has provided 
abuse recognition train-
ing in the virtual setting. 
Thomas said that the 
plan, starting in October, 
is to distribute surveys 
to parents, teachers and 
staff to provide a quali-
tative analysis of the 
efficacy of the online 
approach.

Council encouraged 
the BOE to make its 
own statement of op-
position to the proposed maglev 

project, as it would affect PGCPS 
school infrastructure. Thomas 
welcomed any information from 
council and agreed to pass on 
the request.

GMS Athletic Field
For years, a possible memo-

randum of understanding be-
tween the BOE and the city has 
languished over the possibility 
of the county refurbishing the 
athletic field at Greenbelt Middle 
School, which is in a state of 
unsafe disrepair. The city has of-
fered to take on any maintenance 
duties afterwards. This would en-

hance recreation opportunities in 
Greenbelt West. Thomas said he 
would try to push this to fruition 
with the county administration.

Councilmember Silke Pope, 
herself a teacher at Springhill 
Lake Elementary School, said 
she was pleased that the county 
decided to hold to the virtu-
al approach despite the gover-
nor’s school reopening statement. 
While encountering many chal-
lenges this first week, she said, 
“we learn as we go” and that 
this “was a good decision” for 
students, teachers and staff.

Greenbelt's sunset is hazy due to particulates from West Coast fires. 
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The Retro Town Fair (RTF) 
was held virtually this year, and 
the talents of our fellow residents 
were breathtakingly displayed. 
The judges were very impressed 
and decided that the virtual RTF 
was a success. A huge thank you 
to the judges and participants.

 The needlework category was 
particularly strong, and two en-
tries were awarded the purple 
champion designation: Evelyn 
Crellin for her lace tablecloth, 
and Katie Stewart for her garden 
angel cross stitch. Many other 
beautiful works were given blue 
first-place awards including a 
knitted scarf by Allison Titman 
and an embroidery based on a 
photograph by Teresa Petrovic. 
Patti Stang submitted a fun dino-
saur costume, receiving a second-
place ribbon.

The baked goods category has 
been a favorite for the judges 
as they are able to sample each 
entry. This year there was no 
tasting, but items were judged 
on appearance and the recipes 
were carefully considered. Stand-
outs from JoEllen Sarff and Leta 
Mach were awarded blue ribbons. 
Sarff has taken home the cham-
pion purple in baking several 
times in the RTF’s history. Her 
blue-ribbon entry this year was 
midnight chocolate cake.

Some beautiful produce and 
flowers were submitted virtu-
ally, and particular standouts were 
Natalie Bailey’s butternut squash 
and Amethyst Dwyer’s urban 
farm/goddess garden. Both won 
blue ribbons.

Masks were a new category 
this year, and Joyce Wineland 
had an impressive variety of 
styles entered. Her crochet mask 
won a blue ribbon. Crafts were a 
joy and Anna Socrates got a first 
place for her handmade dolls. 
Pragati Godbole-Chaudhuri’s 
brightly painted pot won a red 
ribbon.

Canned goods included pe-
rennial favorites like pickles, 
featured in last week’s News 
Review, and Jon Gardner’s apple 
wine.

Retro Town Fair Wraps Up   
Successful Virtual Venture

by Sheila Maffay-Tuthill

Finally, the legacy section was 
filled with treasures. This is a 
special category as the Greenbelt 
Museum hosts the Fair, and see-
ing the beautiful work done in 
the past by folks important to 
Greenbelters is an important con-
nection to history.

To see a full list of the virtual 
RTF 2020 entries, with photo-
graphs, visit the Museum website 
at greenbeltmuseum.org.

Thanks again to all partici-
pants, to the all-important judging 
panel and to the News Review 
for excellent coverage of the 
event. Looking forward to next 
year at the fair.

“Moechella 2020 @Franklin 
Park” will bring a musical cara-
van, concert and lively commu-
nity discussion to Greenbelt West 
on Saturday, September 26 from 
4 to 7 p.m. The event is open to 
all. Come dressed for a festive 
go-go good time, adorned with 
Greenbelt West and Greenbelt 
pride – and a face mask.

At 4 p.m. the D.C. Moechella 
go-go band will lead a commu-
nity procession – with social dis-
tancing – from Cherrywood Lane 
to Springhill Lane to the CCI 
Clinic at 9200 Springhill Lane.  
The caravan will start at Beltway 
Plaza Mall’s rear parking lot 1 
near Breezewood Terrace and 
Cherrywood Lane, and end up at 
the clinic. Everyone in the area 
will be able to hear the music 
and join the caravan. 

Go-Go Caravan and Program 
Highlight Voting, Eviction Issues

by Ed Fallon

The program at the clinic will 
feature more music along with lo-
cal and area residents and leaders 
discussing four goals: promoting 
voter registration, reducing vio-
lence, building community soli-
darity and assisting rental fami-
lies in danger of eviction from 
their homes. Several members 
of Prince George’s County Ten-
ants’ Defense will be present to 
discuss eviction issues. Speakers 
will also discuss what people can 
do beside voting to help their 
preferred presidential candidate 
and to identify local judges who 
will determine the kind of justice 
available in this area. 

Moechella promotes the cul-
ture, solidarity and well-being 
of D.C.-area residents, and uses 
the power of go-go to fight for 
Black lives. The band’s name 

combines the Black slang “moe” 
(for a close friend or “homeboy/
homegirl”) with “chella” after 
the West Coast music festival 
Coachella. 

Organizer LaWann Stribling, a 
Greenbelt entrepreneur and social 
activist, welcomes volunteers 
for publicity and at the event, 
as well as anyone who can help 
with expenses. To volunteer or 
contribute, email Stribling at 
StribbleTreats@gmail.com or 
leave a message at 301-364-4253. 

The starting point of the caravan is Cherrywood Lane near Breezewood Drive, then it continues on 
Breezewood Drive to 9220 Springhill Lane. Turn left on Springhill Drive and continue to the CCI Clinic.
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First place Baked Goods, "Midnight Chocolate Cake" 
by JoEllen Sarff

First place Mask, Crocheted Lined Masks  
by Joyce Wineland

http://greenbeltmuseum.org
mailto:StribbleTreats@gmail.com

